
    

  

    

  

 

 Watton Town Council 

Wayland Hall, Middle Street, Watton, Thetford, Norfolk IP25 6AG 
Telephone: 01953 881007     Website: www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk 

Town Clerk: Mrs Jane Scarrott clerk@wattontowncouncil.gov.uk 
 

Councillors: You are hereby summoned to attend the Town Council meeting to be held in the 
Council Chamber, Wayland Hall on Tuesday 8th October 2024 at 7.00pm for the purpose of 

transacting the following business. 

    Jane Scarrott – Town Clerk                            2nd October 2024 
 

1.  To receive and accept apologies for absence 
 

2.  To note Declaration of Members personal, prejudicial and disclosable pecuniary interests in 
respect of items on the agenda 

3. MINUTES 

3.1 To confirm that the minutes of the meeting held on 24th September 2024 are a true and accurate 
record 

3.2 To receive an update on items from the previous meeting if not agenda items for this meeting  

4.  TO RECEIVE REPORTS 

4.1 Chairman’s Report 

4.2 Vice Chairman’s Report  

4.3 Clerk’s Report  

4.4 Reports from Lead Councillors 

5. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  

6. Breckland Council Officer Caroline Bidewell to attend to speak about footfall cameras for the 
High Street 

7. To consider grant application received from 2nd Watton Brownies  

8.  To review Wednesday Market charges 

9.  FINANCE 

9.1 To receive draft minutes from the Finance Committee Meeting held on 26.09.24 

9.2 To ratify recommendation made at the Finance Committee Meeting held on 26.09.24: 

I. That the maintenance agreement currently in place with Watton Sports Association 
should remain the same 

10.  To receive notes from the Museum 4 Watton Working Group meeting held on 04.10.24 (To 
follow) 

 

11. To receive draft Heritage Quarter proposed layout  
 

12. PLANNING To consult on planning applications received since the last meeting 
 

http://www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk/
mailto:clerk@wattontowncouncil.gov.uk


    

  

    

  

12. 1 3PL/2024/0719/F - Erection of 1no. self-build residential dwelling and the use of an 
existing cabin as ancillary annexe accommodation - Land to rear of 30 Swaffham Road IP25 
6LA WATTON 
https://planning.breckland.gov.uk/OcellaWeb/planningDetails?reference=3PL/2024/0719/F  
 
12.2 TRE/2024/0197/TPO - TPO 2005/52 T1 White Beam Take down and grind out stumps. 
Tree has not come into leaf apart from a few lower branches. The tree is dying before it become 
unsafe we want to take it down. T2 Sycamore prune back side branches from footpath and road 
by 2 meters. The branches are being to encroach the footpath and road. - Street Record 
Eastern Road IP25 6PA WATTON 
https://planning.breckland.gov.uk/OcellaWeb/planningDetails?reference=TRE/2024/0197/TPO  
 
13. To pass a resolution to exclude the public and press to consider confidential matters 
 
13.1 To receive report from the HR Committee meeting held on 03.10.24  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://planning.breckland.gov.uk/OcellaWeb/planningDetails?reference=3PL/2024/0719/F
https://planning.breckland.gov.uk/OcellaWeb/planningDetails?reference=TRE/2024/0197/TPO


    

  

    

  

Item 3.1  

Minutes of the meeting of Watton Town Council held on  

Tuesday 24th September 2024 at 7.00pm in the Council Chamber at Wayland Hall 

Councillors Present: - Don Saunders - Chairman, Peter Bishop, Tina Cruz, Stan 

Hebborn, Sue Hebborn, Tomos Hutchings, Graham Martin, Kathryn Stallard, Gillian 

Turrant. 

Officer present: Jane Scarrott Clerk  

Also present: District/County Council Claire Bowes and 16 members of the public 

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE RECEIVED AND APPROVED from 

Tony Bridges, Keith Gilbert, Tina Kiddell, Catherine Turley-Long and Steve Turley-Long. 

Noted that Tobi Amadasun has resigned as a Town Councillor. 

 

2. NO DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST MADE 
 
3.    MINUTES 

3.1 The Minutes of the meeting held on September 10th 2024 were accepted as a true 

record and signed by the Chairman.  

3.2 Updates from items raised at the meeting on September 10th 2024: 

 

• Final version of the Breckland Council Public Open Spaces & Playing Field 

Survey was submitted to the consultants 12.09.24. 

• Breckland District Council has been informed that Watton Town Council will not 

accept maintenance costs for footfall counters in the High Street. 

• A Breckland Council Officer will undertake a site visit 03.10.24 to look at 

locations for the “No Litter” and “No Dog Fouling” signs for the High Street as 

agreed for purchase. 

• Representations from Watton & Saham Flood Action Group have been submitted 

for planning application 3PL/2024/0685/HOU. 

4.  REPORTS  
4.1  Chairman’s Report 
The Chairman has been away and had nothing to report. 
 
4.2       Vice-Chairman’s Report  

The Vice-Chairman had nothing to report. 

 

4.3      District Councillor’s Report /4.4  County Councillors Report  

District and County Councillor Claire Bowes gave a verbal report. 
Points noted: 

• A permanent Banking Hub should be opening soon in the former Barclays Bank 
building in Watton High Street. 

• A public consultation regarding the introduction of car parking charges should 
begin around the end of October. 

• 2 more High Street shops are to have shop front upgrades through grant funding 
from Breckland. 

• Breckland Council has submitted a proposal relating to warding patterns which 
will result in the number of Breckland Councillors increasing from 49 to 51. 



    

  

    

  

• The devolution deal for Norfolk has been scrapped by the Government. 
 

No other District Councillors present. 
 
4.5  Clerks Report 
Written report presented in Councillors Agenda packs with verbal update given: 
 

• Breckland Officer and SERCO Team Leader visited the TC Office 09.09.24 to 
help clarify responsibilities. Clerk, Deputy Clerk and Cllr Hutchings were present. 

• CPRE/NPPF Consultation email forwarded to Councillors on 17.09.24. 
Correspondence from the Leader of Breckland Council regarding the NPPF and 
the effect on the Local Plan shared 24.09.24 

• The Breckland Officer leading on the pedestrinisation of Middle Street plans to 
meet TC members or share the consultation designs with the Town Council once 
Breckland District Councillors have seen the plans. 

 
4.6  Reports from Lead Councillors 

•  Youth Provision – Lead Councillor sent apologies. 

•  Report from Market Lead Councillor presented and noted. 
 

5.        FIREWORKS 2024 

5.1 An update from the Events & Marketing Officer on the Fireworks Event 2024 was 

provided in the agenda pack for the meeting. 

5.2     A Firework Event planning meeting was held on 19.09.24 when the determination 

by Breckland Council that stallholders at the free event must hold a street trading 

licence was considered. Street trading licences are not requested if an entry fee is 

charged at the event and thus it was resolved that a one penny per person entrance 

fee would be charged. The public will be informed of the charge and the reasoning 

behind the decision to charge via social media. 

 

Noted that the offer from District Councillor Claire Bowes to investigate and challenge 

this seeming licencing absurdity was accepted. 

 

6. WORKS IN PROGRESS 

The Works in Progress list was received. 

It was requested that the Walsingham Gates should now be painted as referenced in 

the Works in Progress List. 

 

7. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  

• Item 14  

Members of the public were present to talk about Wayland Fields and it was agreed that 

item 14 would be considered at this point in the meeting. 

Residents of Wayland Fields are looking to alter the current s106 agreement which has 

the responsibility for maintaining common areas on the estate sitting with the residents 

of Wayland Fields.  

There is concern that there is a lack of fencing around the water filled attenuation tanks 

and no emergency buoyancy aids. 

The Town Council is not responsible for anything on the Wayland Fields estate and will 

not accept any responsibility in the future. A decision has been taken by the Council not 

to adopt estate amenities from developers. 



    

  

    

  

The Town Council resolved to write to the Breckland Council Building Inspector raising 

concerns in relation to public health issues in that Watton Town Council believes that 

there are insufficient resources to ensure the safety of members of the public in the 

vicinity of the attenuation tanks on the Wayland Fields development. 

 

• Noted that a member of the public had submitted a report, which was included 

within the agenda pack for the meeting, outlining costings of Watton car parks.  

 

8. CAR PARKING CHARGES 

Mark Bunning spoke briefly on the car parking report he had supplied to Councillors and 

he was thanked for the work he has undertaken researching and reporting on the 

Breckland car parking charges. 

It was resolved to hold discussions with Breckland District Council regarding the 

possibility that the Town Council can take over the car parks in the town. 

Noted that George Freeman MP has offered to speak with Councillors regarding the 

towns car parks.  

 

9. FINANCE 

9.1      Payments for September 2024 were approved for payment as presented, with 

the addition of £250 for the Watton & Wayland Times. 

 

10.  GRANTS  

10.1 It was resolved to grant £200 to 1st Watton Rainbows as requested. 

10.2 It was resolved to clarify the grant amount requested by 2nd Watton (RAF) 

Brownies and put the grant request from the group back on a future Town Council 

agenda.  

 

11. DISTRICT COUNCIL WARD BOUNDARIES 

As the number of District Councillors in Breckland is to rise from 49 to 51, Breckland 

District Council has submitted proposed new warding for the Breckland Area. 

The proposal includes splitting Watton parish into two areas to achieve the necessary 

electoral equality. A new ward has been suggested to include Saham Toney with the 

western end of Watton. 

The Town Council feels it has not been adequately informed or consulted by Breckland 

Council on the proposed ward changes and that if asked it would have suggested part 

of Carbrooke should have been included within the ward for the eastern end of Watton. 

It was resolved to contact the Boundary Commission and Breckland Council stating 

that Watton Town Council feels that it was not given sufficient time to respond to 

Brecklands submission. 

 

12. BRIDLE ROAD PLAY AREA 

It was resolved to accept the price of £2040 for Norfolk Conservation Volunteers to 

undertake 6 days work at Bridle Road Play Area as outlined in the Town Council 

agenda pack for this meeting. 

 

13. COMMEMORATIVE TREES 

In response to correspondence received from Breckland Council relating to possible 

areas where commemorative trees could be planted within the parish it was resolved 



    

  

    

  

that the Town Council would not accept any commemorative trees on land it is 

responsible for. 

 

14. WAYLAND FIELDS – see public participation 

 

15. WAYLAND HALL AERIAL SURVEY 

The findings within the Aerial Survey Report relating to the chimney at Wayland Hall 

were noted and the chimney will be monitored as suggested. Other works to be 

undertaken to Wayland Hall will be considered by the Finance Committee. 

 

16. TOWN COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVES 

16.1    It was resolved that Cllr Tomos Hutchings will be the Town Council 

representative at meetings of the Wayland Partnership. A report from the Wayland 

Partnership Meeting held on 16.09.24 was provided by Cllr Hutchings. 

16.2    The Chairman offered to seek further clarification from Watton Sports 

Association regarding the Town Council appointing a non-executive member to Watton 

Sports Association ‘Board’. 

 

17.       PLANNING 

   

17.1 3DC/2024/0176/DOC - Proposal Discharge of Condition No8 on 
3PL/2022/1080/D - Land to Rear of 3/3a Dereham Road IP25 6ER WATTON 
     No comments as felt this is an Officers decision 
 
17.2 3PL/2024/0732/F – Proposal - Change of use of premises to hot food takeaway 
(sui generis) and extract ventilation ducted to roof - 39 High Street IP25 6AB WATTON 
     No comment 
 

17.3 3PL/2024/0733/A – Proposal - Installation of new illuminated shop front signage - 
39 High Street IP25 6AB WATTON 
Clarification will be sought regarding the regulations covering signage in Watton High 
Street. 
          
18. It was resolved to exclude the public and press to consider confidential matters 
 
18.1 Thetford Road Allotments 
It was resolved not to re-allocate plot 13 at the Thetford Road Allotment site to the   
current holder of the tenancy agreement. 
 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Item 3.2 Update from the meeting held 24.09.24 

Agenda 
Item No. 

 

3.2 Breckland Council Officer to attend the meeting 08.10.24 (item 6) to 
speak about High Street footfall counters. 

4.5 Pedestrinisation of Middle Street to be agenda item 11 08.10.24 

5 District Councillor Claire Bowes was instrumental in Breckland Licensing 
revisiting its decision regarding the necessity for traders to hold street 
trading licences for the Fireworks Event 2024 and an Email has been 
received from Craig Fowler – Breckland Council Environmental Health & 
Licensing Manager: 
“I write further to our conversations this afternoon. Many Thanks for your 
time. 
 
In addition to the two potential solutions offered to you already ( i.e. 
charging, and using food vendors from the list of those persons that 
already have street trading consent) we explored the potential use of 
exemptions. 
We have reviewed this, and on the basis of the number of food vendors 
and that a travelling Fair will be present (Gray Brothers Fun Fairs), 
offering a number of fairground stalls, rides and attractions at the event. 
 
Providing that you advertise this as a ‘Food Festival, Fair and Fireworks’ 
then we would be happy that the main event may be/is a food /fun fair 
with fireworks and therefore exempt as opposed to it being a fireworks 
display and the food being an incidental offering. 
 
It was also agreed that you would position all of the food vehicles together 
in a food court style format.” 
 
Council to confirm it is willing to proceed with the Fireworks 
remaining a free event for 2024. The decision to charge 1p per 
person entry being rescinded as any charge is now unnecessary. 
 

7 Breckland Council has been made aware of the safety concerns raised by 
residents of Wayland Fields. Planners have been asked “to reach out to 
the developers and ask if they can provide the ‘lifesaving rings’ as the 
residents have requested and to visit the site and see if they have any 
safety concerns.”   

8 George Freeman MP attended a meeting held in the Council Chamber on 
27.09.24 updating on the introduction of car parking charges within 
Breckland.  
As agreed, Watton Town Council will compile a report to be submitted to 
Breckland Council requesting to take over the Breckland car parks in the 
town. It is suggested that as a first step the Mayor and Clerk should 
organise a meeting with Leader of the Council, Sam Chapman-Allen. 

10.2 Agenda item 7 08.10.24 Grant for Watton 2nd Brownies. 

11 Boundary Commission has been contacted re. the proposed Breckland 
ward boundary changes. 

12 Volunteers are scheduled to undertake clearance work to the boundaries 
of Bridle Road Play Area 10.01.24 and w/c 21st Oct. 

17.3  See Clerks Report re. signage in a Conservation Area. 



    

  

    

  

 

Item 4.3 Clerks Report  

Banking Hub 

A temporary Banking Hub has been available at Wayland House since December 2023 but a 

permanent home for the hub has now opened in Watton High Street. Official opening of the 

Hub is to be undertaken by the Mayor on 11.10.24. 

The Banking Hub is a shared banking space. It provides a counter service operated by the 

Post Office, where customers of all major banks and building societies can carry out regular 

cash transactions, Monday to Friday. It also offers a Community Banker service where 

customers can talk to their own bank about more complicated issues. 

In the meantime, find out more about Watton Banking Hub on the Cash Access UK website 

Cash Access UK - Watton (Norfolk) 

 

Emergency Planning – Flooding 

E-mail sent to Cllrs 02.10.24 

Breckland’s role in a flooding situation is to support the local community and if required provide 

accommodation if residents are displaced from their homes due to flooding. Breckland would 

lead the evacuation and setting up of rest centres with partners. 

If you become aware of flooding in your ward and where there is risk of properties becoming 

flooded please ask residents to phone the Flooding One number – 0344 800 8020 Further 

useful information and links to associated numbers can be found in this link NSFA-leaflet.pdf 

(norfolkprepared.gov.uk) 

If there is any risk of danger to people, property or the environment from floodwater call 999 

immediately. 

You can phone the main Breckland telephone number 01362 656870 to report the issue, and 

this will be cascaded through to the Council’s Emergency Duty Officer for action/awareness as 

appropriate.  

Breckland Council has a limited supply of sandbags available if a property is in imminent 

danger of internal flooding – we cannot help in the protection of gardens, outbuildings or 

garages. The request for sandbags can be made by phoning the council telephone number 

above. Whilst we ensure that the numbers of sandbags are increased during a known flood 

incident, we cannot guarantee sandbags for everyone. It is the householder’s responsibility to 

make arrangements to prevent flood waters entering the property. Householders can purchase 

their own sandbags from builders merchants or look to find other flood protection products 

suppliers. 

If an officer/duty officer visits a ward in response to a flood related incident, best endeavours 

will be made to notify the ward representatives. 

 

Our Emergency Planner is available to assist with community and resilience planning 

throughout the year to help communities plan and prepare for flooding and other emergencies. 

https://www.cashaccess.co.uk/hubs/watton-norfolk/


    

  

    

  

If this support is required please contact Nick Kendrick – 

emergencyplanning@breckland.gov.uk 

 

Other helpful numbers: 

Norfolk County Council Highways: 0344 800 8020  

Report a power cut: dial 105 

Report a gas leak: 0800 111 999  

Report a water leak: 0800 771 881  

Breckland Website: Flooding 

 

Norfolk PCC's Police and Crime Plan Consultation 

Email forwarded to Councillors on 02.102.24 

Norfolk’s PCC Sarah Taylor launches her Police and Crime Plan 

consultation 

  
Norfolk’s Police and Crime Commissioner (PCC) has launched her Police and Crime 

Plan consultation today, asking Norfolk residents to tell her what matters most to them 

about policing and crime in their area.  

  

Sarah Taylor was elected in May as the first Labour PCC in the county, and one of her main 

responsibilities is to deliver a Police and Crime Plan setting out what her priorities will be for 

Norfolk Constabulary from 2025 to 2029. 

Since her appointment, Sarah has been busy visiting local communities, businesses, health 

professionals, commissioned services, charities, and other partners and stakeholders, to find 

out what the issues are for them at a local level. Now she needs to hear from the wider 

community. 

  

Sarah’s proposed policing priorities for the county are: 

• Focus on prevention of crime 

• Restoring trust and confidence in policing across Norfolk 

• Improving road safety 

• Tackling extremism and community tensions 

• Making Norfolk streets safer 

• Effective Criminal Justice System 

• Support for victims 

• Tackling Violence Against Women and Girls (VAWG) 

• Improving responses to rural crime 

• Organised crime and criminal exploitation 

  



    

  

    

  

The Norfolk PCC’s office is unique in that it is also responsible for managing the county’s 

Community Safety Partnership.  This partnership reduces crime and disorder in Norfolk by 

working with other organisations like Norfolk County Council and local councils, Norfolk Fire 

and Rescue Service, the Integrated Care Board and the Probation Service. To make sure that 

the Partnership’s work continues to reflect local needs, it also needs to consult the public 

regularly. It has been agreed to combine the collection of information required by both the PCC 

and the Norfolk Community Safety Partnership, so the new consultation includes questions 

relevant to both.  

The consultation will run from Monday 2nd September until 5pm, 1st November 2024. 

PCC Sarah Taylor explained; “This is your chance to have your say and to make your voice 

heard about what matters most to you. I’m keen to hear from as many people across Norfolk 

as possible, so please do take the opportunity to share what you believe should be the 

priorities for our county and for our police service. 

“I would also like you to tell me if there is anything missing from the list of priorities that you 

would like to include. The survey is deliberately short so please make use of the comments 

space too to share more details or your thoughts on what should be the top priority. The new 

Police and Crime Plan for Norfolk will go live in April next year and I’ll keep you posted on 

progress.” 

Until the new Police and Crime Plan for Norfolk is implemented in April 2025, the Police, Crime 

and Community Safety Plan for Norfolk 2022-2024, and associated priorities, set by former 

PCC Giles Orpen-Smellie will remain in place. 

You can take part in the consultation by visiting the Office of the Police and Crime 

Commissioner’s website: https://www.norfolk-pcc.gov.uk/police-and-crime-plan/police-and-

crime-plan-202529-consultation/ from 9am on Monday 2 September. 

  
**** Please note if you require a paper copy of the consultation then please email: 
fay.crangle@norfolk.police.uk ******** 
  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.norfolk-pcc.gov.uk/police-and-crime-plan/police-and-crime-plan-202529-consultation/
https://www.norfolk-pcc.gov.uk/police-and-crime-plan/police-and-crime-plan-202529-consultation/
mailto:fay.crangle@norfolk.police.uk


    

  

    

  

Planning 

Application 3PL/2024/0733/A 

The application site is situated within the Watton Conservation Area. 

However, there are no explicit policies for adverts within a Conservation Area, but, there are 

applicable policies which will be used in the assessment of this application.  

The Planning Officer has sent the information below: 

Policy EC08 of the Breckland Local Plan (2023) refers to advertising and signs.  

 

Policies COM01 and GEN02 of the Breckland Local Plan (2023) refers to design considerations 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

Policy ENV07 of the Breckland Local Plan (2023) refers to preserving and enhancing the 

character, appearance and setting of Conservation Areas and Listed Buildings.  

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

Policies TR01 and TR02 relate to highways considerations and highway safety 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

Other relevant documents / considerations in the assessment of this application are: 

- The Breckland Design Guide (2024) 
https://www.breckland.gov.uk/article/22914/Breckland-Design-
Guide#:~:text=The%20Breckland%20Design%20Guide%20(PDF)%20[33MB]%20has%
206%20overarching%20themes 
 

- The NPPF (sections 12 and 16) 
- The Watton Neighbourhood Plan (2024) 
- The Watton Conservation Area Appraisal (2018) 
- The Planning (Listed Buildings and Conservation Areas) Act 1990 (sections 16 and 66) 

 

Breckland Design Guide - Breckland Council  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

https://www.breckland.gov.uk/article/22914/Breckland-Design-Guide#:~:text=The%20Breckland%20Design%20Guide%20(PDF)%20[33MB]%20has%206%20overarching%20themes
https://www.breckland.gov.uk/article/22914/Breckland-Design-Guide#:~:text=The%20Breckland%20Design%20Guide%20(PDF)%20[33MB]%20has%206%20overarching%20themes
https://www.breckland.gov.uk/article/22914/Breckland-Design-Guide#:~:text=The%20Breckland%20Design%20Guide%20(PDF)%20[33MB]%20has%206%20overarching%20themes
https://www.breckland.gov.uk/article/22914/Breckland-Design-Guide#:~:text=The%20Breckland%20Design%20Guide%20(PDF)%20[33MB]%20has%206%20overarching%20themes


    

  

    

  

Item 6 

Breckland Council Officer requested to talk to the Town Council following the Town 

Council decision on 24.09.24 not to accept maintenance costs for footfall counters in 

the High Street. 

Background Information 

There is an opportunity to install footfall counters in Watton Town (particularly High Street and 

Middle Street). This initiative, proposed by the Breckland District Council, aims to support the 

long-term success and regeneration of Watton by providing accurate data on the number of 

people in the main shopping areas of the town. 

This initiative will provide valuable data on pedestrians, supporting town planning, event 

evaluation, long-term trend analysis, and grant applications. 

There are two options: proceed with the installation and shared costs, or opt not to proceed, 

which would limit our ability to assess town activity. 

 

Report from BRECKLAND DISTRICT COUNCIL 

  

  

 

To:   Watton Town Council, 06 August 2024  

Author:  

  

Barbara Gieczewska – Economic Project and Partnership Officer at 

Breckland District Council (BDC)  

Subject:   

  

Footfall Counters  

Purpose:  To inform Watton Town Council (WTC) of the opportunity to install 

footfall counters in Watton High Street.  

  

  

Recommendation(s):   

  

1) Breckland District Council pays for installation of footfall counters in Watton and the 
cameras become Watton Town Council assets. The information gathered will be 
shared by both parties.     

  

  

  

  

1.0 BACKGROUND  
  

1.1 In March 2021 a major new initiative to support the long-term success of 

Breckland began. Future Breckland: Thriving People & Places provides a robust 

evidence base through extensive research and engagement and presents a 

compelling shared vision for the future of the district. Within the “Town Delivery Plan” 

proposed for Watton, several ambitions were declared to improve and future proof 

the town. Objectives such as reconfiguring the Middle Street, strengthening the local 

economy and diversifying the town would all benefit from the data provided by the 

installation of footfall counters in the town.   



    

  

    

  

  

  

2.0 PROPOSAL   
  

2.1  BDC would like to explore the opportunity of installing two footfall cameras in 

Watton. If a feasible option can be agreed, BDC will find the capital funding which 

can cover the equipment/installation costs. Indicative costs suggest the installation 

costs will be an estimated £4,200 ex VAT.    

  

2.2  As the counters would be Watton Town Council Assets, the Town Council will 

take responsibility for the installation, with support from BDC, and cover the ongoing 

costs. The estimated cost for the information and reporting is £630 per annum. 

Breckland District Council has funds to cover capital works but not for the ongoing 

costs of the project.    

  

2.3 The information from the cameras is all GDPR compliant. This means that 

individual people and cars are NOT identified. However, the cameras will provide 

accurate numbers of people, cars and bicycles passing through the designated area. 

This information is to be shared between Watton Town Council and Breckland 

Council. 

  

3.0  EXPECTED BENEFITS  
  

3.1 Breckland Council and Watton Town Council will receive accurate information on 

the number of people in the main shopping areas of the town. This will provide vital 

information in terms of regeneration as it will show when the town is thriving but also 

when more activity is needed.  

  

3.2 The information provided will inform the evaluation of key events in Watton town. 

It will provide an accurate figure for attendance, and therefore, comparisons can be 

drawn between different events and the relative success of each.   

  

3.3 The information can provide trends across the years so both Breckland Council 

and Watton Town Council can judge the long-term impact of any changes made 

within Watton. The longterm trends in Watton can also be compared to national 

trends to judge the success of the town in a national context.   

  

3.4 The cameras can also provide information on traffic passing through the town. 

This can show the relationship between traffic and footfall in Watton town. It can also 

provide information for any future changes to the public realm in relation to 

traffic/parking. It can also inform the amount of pollution in the central area. 

Information which will be key in developing proposals for the reconfiguration of the 

town centre.  

  

3.5 Footfall counting is generally a condition of large grant funded programmes run 

by national funders such as the National Lottery Fund and Historic England. In order 



    

  

    

  

to be successful in the future with large bids accurate footfall and evaluation is a key 

component.   

  

4.0   OPTIONS  
  

4.1  Option 1 – Breckland Council explore the possibility of delivering this proposal. If 

agreed, Breckland Council would cover the installation costs of two footfall 

counters and Watton Council would fund the ongoing costs (for a 3-year contract).   

  

3.1  Option 2  - Do Nothing, however, in doing this, it will be difficult to judge the 

economic success of the town moving forward.   

  
   
  

Costs 

£4200 for two cameras plus vat and £630.00 plus vat Per Annum for data and 

maintenance packages for two cameras x 3 years duration for the cameras/sensors 

(around £315.00 per sensor per year)  

The actual camera costs/sensors will be by picked up by Breckland  

However, Breckland requested that the annual maintenance fee £630.00 per annum 

for both sensors per year be paid for by the Town Council. 

There is possibly an additional licence fee of £80.00 per year for software – this is still to 

be clarified. 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 



    

  

    

  

 



    

  

    

  

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Item 7 Current Market fees  

From 1st December 2023  

Small pitch (up to 10sq metres) – Free of charge 

Medium Pitch (up to 30sq metres) - £10.00 

Large Pitch (up to 60sq metres) - £15.00  

 

Resolution passed to retain charges as above until 01.12.24 



    

  

    

  

Item 9.1  

Minutes from the Finance Committee Meeting held on 

September 26th 2024 at Wayland Hall 

 

Present: Kathryn Stallard (Chairman), Peter Bishop, Don Saunders.  

Officers Present: Jane Scarrott and Michelle Thompson 

1. No apologies received. 
 

2. No Declarations of Interest made. 
 

3.  Minutes from the previous meeting 
 

(i) The minutes of the Finance Committee meeting held on 15.08.24 were signed 

by the Chairman as a correct record of the meeting. 

 

(ii) Update from the previous meeting: 

 

• The Town Operatives have been asked to paint Walsingham Gates. 

• The cost of the proposed transfer of the Thetford Road allotment site to the 

Town Council currently stands at £5228. It is not known how or if the transfer 

will proceed and more advice is being awaited from the solicitor. This will incur 

additional costs. 

It was noted that a second skip has been filled at the Thetford Road allotment 

site and the Office is looking at the best way to work with the Town Operatives 

to book another skip when they can be present to use it or to find a lockable 

skip. 

 

(iii) Items raised by Full Council  

• Noted that a suggestion has been made for a High Street Halloween event to 

be undertaken but further consideration will be needed for 2025 plans, 

including looking at costs. An events budget will need to be set to include a VE 

Day event. The Community Projects Officer will be asked to share all past 

events follow up information with the Events and Marketing Officer. 

• Agreed by Full Council: 

Estimated cost of £80 per policy for CBR to tailor HR policies for Watton Town 

Council. 

£200 grant for Watton 1st Brownies. 

To charge 1p per person entry fee for the 2024 Fireworks Event. 

£2040 for The Conservation Volunteers to undertake work at Bridle Road Play 

Area. 

From the aerial survey of Wayland Hall investigation will be made regarding 

the cost of clearing the gutters of the building. 

 

4. Bank Reconciliation 

The Bank Reconciliation dated 31.08.24 was presented to the Committee and checked 

and signed by the Internal Control Officer. 
 

[Finance Committee members had been issued with net position figures with the 

agenda.] 



    

  

    

  

 

• It was noted that the budget is on course but some virement will be needed 

within cost centres. 

• It was agreed a comprehensive report should be compiled to inform Councillors 

of the position with the High Street clock. The report will give options as to how 

the clock may or may not be kept running. 

• Due to staff holidays, the preferred contractor will be asked to provide a one-off 

service to erect the market gazebos on 02.10.24. Costs to undertake this service 

when needed will be investigated. 

• Noted that the HR Committee is looking at staffing levels and roles and this could 

have further repercussions for the 2025 budget. 

 

4.1 IT Provision 

It was agreed that Councillors who have not got their Council e-mail set up on their 

Council lap-top will be asked to bring the laptop into the Office so their e-mail can be set 

up and used. 

Two currently unused surface pros, which previously were used by staff, will be 

refurbished for use by Councillors. 

 

5.  Pre-paid Fuel Card 

It was agreed to obtain one pre-paid fuel card at no cost if possible but, if necessary, an 

agreed charge of £2 per month will be accepted. 

 

6. Grounds Maintenance 

The grounds maintenance contracts expire on 31.03.25 and tenders need to be agreed 

and submitted to Contracts Finder in preparation for the 2025 season. 

Draft tenders were considered and with minor suggested amendment to the drafts 

presented they will be posted asap. 

It will be recommended to Full Council that the maintenance agreement currently in 

place with Watton Sports Association should remain the same. 

Noted that the Memorandums of Understanding relating to services provided to charities 

in the town should be reviewed and renewed. 

 

7. Four Year Plan (4YP) 

• Premises - Wayland Hall  

The recent drone survey of Wayland Hall has suggested the chimney on the building 

should be monitored. Should its condition deteriorate, future works may be needed. This 

will be included in the four-year forecast. 

It was also suggested in the report that the gutters should be cleared at Wayland Hall. 

 

Wayland Hall heating remains a concern and investigation will be made into 

commissioning an overall survey of the current heating and plumbing systems. 

 

8. Date of the next meeting of the Finance Committee: 10th October 2024 

Recommendation to Full Council: that the maintenance agreement currently in place 

with Watton Sports Association should remain the same. 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 

Item 9.2i 

Dear Mayor and Watton Councillors, 

Firstly, we as a charity would like to thank you wholeheartedly for your help and support in 

providing grounds maintenance at Watton Sports Centre. 

For those who have had the time to visit us this year, I’m sure you will agree the Centre has 

become very presentable and appealing to all members of the community through the 

ongoing efforts of all those involved. 

Without overstepping our mark, we would like to present the following proposals for initial 

discussion. 

Please refer to the attached drawing for illustrations. 

For reference, the current agreement between WTC and TTSR includes the grass cutting of 

10.6 acres at approximately fortnightly intervals. 

 

Proposal 1 

WTC looks to maintain the peripheral areas of the site, with the onus of the Sports Centre 

maintaining the main areas for all sporting activities (mainly football pitches, boot camps, 

etc.); this would include grass cutting, edging, strimming, pruning, etc. 

Area of grass cutting: 7.45 acres 

Approximate meterage of strimming: 2500lm 

Frequency of visits: 

Growing season – once every two weeks 

Non-growing season – once every month 

This would equate to 20 cuts or visits per year. 

This option should hopefully be cost-neutral to the current agreement (the acreage is less, 

however the areas are smaller and trickier). 

 

Proposal 2 

WTC looks to maintain the whole site; this would include grass cutting, edging, strimming, 

pruning, etc. 

Area of grass cutting: 16.7 acres 

Approximate meterage of strimming: 2900lm 

Frequency of visits: 

Growing season – once every two weeks 

Peak growing season – once every week 

Non-growing season –once every month 

This would equate to 25 cuts or visits per year. 

 



    

  

    

  

Proposal 3 

WTC contributes a nominal fee, allowing the management and employment of our chosen 

contractor to carry out the maintenance and upkeep of the entire site on our behalf. 

Monthly invoices and reconciliations showing complete transparency would be provided, 

ensuring the said funds are being used appropriately for the said agreement. From our own 

investigation, the figure would be 12k per annum. 

After speaking to members of the community, we feel the Sports Centre is gaining more 

and more stature within the town. Just with the junior football alone, we have 225 children 

registered and attending football matches and training every week, most appropriately in a 

safe and friendly environment. Also worth mentioning is our newly formed girls football 

team, which has received unprecedented interest and support. 

To conclude, any support WTC feels they can provide us and ultimately for the community 

will be gratefully received. 

We would also be prepared to attend a WTC meeting to present our proposal at your 

convenience; this may help answer any questions or outlying concerns. 

 

Current arrangement  

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Proposal 1 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Proposal 2 

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

 Item 11 Middle Street 

Proposed layout – App 1.  

Breckland Council is proposing a closed informal consultation on the proposals for 

Middle Street to be held on  Monday 25th November using the TC Chamber to meet the 

Frontages/Business Owners and Market traders of Middle Street.  

Possible timings after 15.00hrs to 19.00hrs approx. to allow residents time to visit after 

their working day.    

 

 


